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PARISH COUNCIL





Clerks: Beccy Macklen & Claudine Feltham
PO Box 202, Heathfield, East Sussex, TN21 1BN 
t: 01435 812798 e: clerk@buxted-pc.gov.uk  w: buxtedvillage.org.uk

12th October 2021
MINUTES
Minutes of the meeting of the Council held in St Mary’s Church Hall, Church Road, Buxted on Tuesday 12th October 2021 at 7.35p.m.

	Present: 
	Cllrs. Blandford (Chairman), Cox, Coxon, Humphrey, Illingworth, McQuarrie, Marshall, and Roberts. 

Also present: ESCC Cllr. Galley and Clerks Beccy Macklen and Claudine Feltham.



	Public: 
	1 Homer, on behalf of the PCC, welcomed the parish council to St Mary’s Church Hall. He has been acting as hall manager for some years, so any issues should be referred to him. The mentioned that the hall is older than the Reading Room dating from approx. 1870 predating the church.
A number of users of the Reading Room have made enquiries into using St Mary’s, namely the two art clubs. However, the existing lighting is not adequate. St Mary’s will therefore be looking at the possibility of upgrading the lighting at a cost of approx. £4000. St Mary’s may well be making an application to the PC for a grant in addition to applying to WDC for a recovery grant.


	01/10/21
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Cllrs Bolton, Johnson, Moss, Rose, and Wilson.


	02/10/21
	DECLARATION OF MEMBERS INTERESTS
All councillors declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Ionides Trust by virtue of the parish council being managing agents of the site.

Cllr. Cox declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the allotments by virtue of being an allotment holder’s


	03/10/21
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 14th September 2021 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.



	04/10/21
	ESCC/WDC REPORT

Cllr Galley reported that ESCC had held its cabinet meeting that morning which focused on financial monitoring; waste and minerals plan; climate change report which included a debate about the climate and ecology bill.
WDC have a cabinet meeting the following day which will discuss grants; grant funding; lottery funding; long term housing plan and climate change plan for council stock

Cllr Galley mentioned a possible issue where somebody mentioned a site where planners had suggested that the number of houses increased as part of a planning application. A councillor commented that the site has not gone as far as application stage but part of preapplication discussions. It has become apparent that no more has come of this site at present.
Highways Issues – Hedge cutting at Heatherwode Farm - is ongoing and awaiting action from the enforcement officer.

Britts Farm Road – alleyway works have been completed. The lighting is an ongoing issue, and a site visit has been requested with Highways to show that the lights do not need to be on 24 hours a day/or even timed at night.

Cllr Humphrey addressed Cllr Galley with regards the ‘wildflower’ verges in Five Ash Down which have not been maintained as a wildflower area and create visibility issues. The verges have relatively little wildflower value so should be cut and maintained as a normal verge. Cllr Galley has discussed this issue with Highways and this area is scheduled for a cut. Cllr Galley would refer this back to ESCC Highways and keep Cllr. Humphrey informed.
Cllr Illingworth reported from WDC that the Local Plan is continuing to be developed, with local WDC councillors being increasingly informed of sites for local housing.


	05/10/21
	OUTSTANDING MATTERS

Mobile Phone Coverage: Nothing to report.
Public footpaths: Nothing to report within the parish but it has been noted that the Hempstead staircase which crosses the railway line that enters Buxted Park has been cut, so thanks to footpath team to maintaining this area.
Trees: Nothing to report
Road Safety: 
· Howbourne Lane – safety/speeding/visibility concerns as the entrance to Howbourne Lane. Follow up since previous meeting
Following the September meeting, the clerk contacted ESCC Highways to ascertain costs for a speed survey in this location. What was received was the results of a speed survey undertaken in spring 2020 not 15m from the proposed location. This showed that although there was some speeding, the mean average for most vehicles was between 40mph and 50mph (this section of road is a 40mph). This information was passed to the local resident who had attended the meeting. Although she appreciated that a speed survey had been carried out, most probably in association with possible development in the area, it was highlighted that this survey was carried out during lockdown when there would have been significantly less cars on the road and it does not represent everyday traffic and speeds. It was therefore suggested that a new speed survey should still be undertaken.
 The timing of this survey was discussed with some members commenting that the average speed would have been higher in lockdown. If it had been a traffic survey, then traffic numbers would have been low, but speeding would not be affected or could have been higher. 
Claudine commented that Wadhurst have recently purchased black cat speed monitoring equipment (the same equipment used by ESCC). This allows parish councils to carry out its own speed monitoring.
It was suggested that the clerk contact Highways and request the foliage be cut back to improve the visibility. If the local resident gathers enough support and that group wishes to take the matter forward, the parish council would support a speed survey whether it be via ESCC or Black Cat monitoring equipment, which could be borrowed from Wadhurst.
Wealden Local Development Framework: Nothing to report.
Property issues: 
· Reading Room – update:
Since the previous meeting, the parish council’s building surveyor has voluntarily visited the hall and is in the process of drawing up a schedule of works in order to make it easier to quote for the works required to satisfy the requirements of the fire assessment. Once this has been received, the clerk will circulate to builders.

· Buxted Pavilion (Football Club) – Results of electrical and fire survey and actions:
Following the Fire and Electric wire assessments at the Reading Room, the parish council has undertaken the same assessments at its other building, the Buxted Pavilion (Football Club) which recommended a number of changes/requirements. The electrical work is due to take place the week beginning 1st November. With regards the requirements from the fire assessment, the majority of these have already been actioned with all other aspects to be completed within 2 months. 
The Football Club are able to fund all works apart from the labour to install the plasterboard and plastering, and the installation of fire extinguishers throughout the building. As owners of the building the Football Club have asked if the Parish Council is able to fund these aspects of the work. The installation of plasterboard/plastering is estimated at approx. £1,500 and the clerk is currently gaining quotes for the fire extinguishers. 
A considerable amount of work has been undertaken by the football club to meet the requirements and therefore members agreed that it would fund the above costs.
Cllr Illingworth suggested, as we are not currently using the RR and are now regularly using St Mary’s Hall, should the parish council look to install wi-fi at this hall? 
Standing Orders suspended – Homer advised that the preschool did have wi-fi previously so the line is already there, so it would be a case of reopening the line.
Communications Matters: Nothing to report.


	06/10/21
	CORRESPONDENCE

No priority correspondence.


	07/10/21
	COMMITTEE MEETINGS

None


	08/10/21
	FINANCE

i) Payments: On the proposal of Cllr. Roberts seconded by Cllr. Humphrey, payments totalling £6,890.52 covered by cheque numbers 4737 and 4747 plus direct debits were approved.

ii) Bank reconciliations: The clerk had circulated completed reconciliations for September 2021 which were signed
iii) The receipt of the conclusion of audit has been received and accepted with no advisories. The relevant paperwork has been uploaded to the website and been displayed in the parish noticeboards
iv) setting date of Finance Committee – it was decided to hold the annual Finance Committee to set the budget on 9th November 2021 prior to the Parish Council meeting.


	09/10/21
	OTHER MEETINGS

No other meetings



	10/10/21
	MEMBERS QUESTIONS
None


	11/10/21
	ANNOUNCEMENTS

None


	
	The meeting closed at 8.25p.m.


See below: ongoing issues reported to ESCC Highways:
	DATE RAISED
	CASE NO
	DESCRIPTION
	OPEN/CLOSED RESOLUTION

	21/12/2020
ONGOING
	00529461
	Britts Farm Alleyway – access through difficult due to blocking by vegetation and fallen fence
	21/12 – passed to officers

31/3 – map received by clerk showing part of alleyway in ownership of Highways and part Rights of Way Team. Clerk written to Rights of Way Team to ask that trees on their part (footpath 67) be assessed.

31/3 Rights of Way Team confirm the trees are on ESCC land however could be the responsibility of the landowner which ESCC are not. I wait to be advised.
19/7 – drainage works taken place in footpath – clerk chased an update on overgrown vegetation issues

6/9 – clerk emailed Rights of Way Team with photographs of trees of concern asking for an update

14/9 Cllr Galley chased ESCC

22/9 full response regarding the trees and whose responsibility they are

	21/12/2020
ONGOING
	00527587
	Switching off streetlamps in Britts Farm alleyway, or at least switching off one on 24 hours
	21/12 – passed to officers

26/1 – still being discussed by officers

22/2 – resident advised that the orange light has now changed to a bright white light and is still on 24 hours (so worse situation)

10/3 – apologies from ESCC for slow response. Explanation of why lamp was changed to white light. Still looking at putting timers on lights

11/3 – Response by clerk. Crossed wires, we want the lights turned off not on timers.

23/3 – ESCC confirm they are still looking into being able to switch off lights

15/4 – ESCC confirmation that lights cannot be switched off for safety reasons but will be replaced with different bulbs and will not be on all night. Works will take place late summer

19/7 – clerk chased an email sent asking for further clarification as to why lights cannot be switched off

22/9 – clerk forwarded email to Cllr Galley to help chase

06/10 – ESCC response explaining why lights cannot be switched off and that new lamps would be better and can be fitted with guards

11/10 – residents do not accept this response and still wish to have lights switched off. Clerk responded to ESCC with the suggestion of a site meeting to show that it is not a used footpath during the dark



	21/01/2021
ONGOING
	00539076
	Blocked drain outside St Mary’s Church, Church Road, Buxted
	25/1 – passed to officer to investigate

	27/01/2021

ONGOING

(HEDGE ISSUE)
	00541323
	Width of pavement between St Raphaels and Toll Farm Triangle, Buxted
	27/1 – passed to officers.

9/2 – officers could not identify location they need a better description! Email response sent.

31/3 – after more correspondence between Cllr Galley, ESCC Officer Johnson and Local Resident, Cllr Galley has confirmed this matter cannot be pursued any further. Pavement is a fair width, and the hedge has been recently cut back. Engineering works and cameras will not be installed by ESCC on this section of road.

20/4 – Cllr Galley confirmed hedge and width of pavement will be investigated by Highway Steward
30/4 – Highway report that one owner of the hedge is disputing that it is their responsibility to cut the hedge. Passed to Enforcement. Until hedge cut back Highway Steward cannot ascertain if siding works are required.

May 2021 – edged of overgrown pathway cut back along with some of the hedges alongside the road. Other hedges remain overgrown.

July 2021 – ESCC Enforcement writing to all owners of overgrown hedges

	09/06/2021

ISSUED CLOSED
	 00585063
	Junction of Howbourne Lane/A272, Buxted
	Overgrown verge making visibility dangerous. Reported to Highways

ESCC agreed to cut verge – should be cut by 6th October 2021

	10/06/21

ISSUE CLOSED
	
	Verge west of Station along pathway
	Overgrown verge partially blocking pavement and causing visibility issues when leaving station car park.

ESCC agreed to cut verge


Ionides Trust – Update

1. New Scout lease – update

Following previous reporting that the Scout have now signed the new lease, a copy of the signed lease was received by the clerk, from the solicitor. It was noted that this copy was only signed by the Scouts representative and was not the one signed by the Ionides Trust. On querying this, it was advised by our solicitor that this is common practice and that he retains a copy signed by the other party and they retain the copy signed by us. This is perfectly legal, but it was thought best to minute this for any future reference.
2. Scouts Bonfire

Buxted Scouts have asked if the annual bonfire night celebrations can be held on the Ionides Trust land on Saturday 13th November. A risk assessment and copy of the necessary insurance has been received by the Ionides Trust. Approved.
3. Wildflower area meeting and rubbish pickers

Vivienne had a meeting on site with the local resident to discuss the possibility of introducing a wildflower meadow. With a large area of the land available currently used recreationally it would be difficult to establish a wildflower meadow, but it will be possible to leave two area uncut and monitor the effect and see whether further work to establish a greater variety of species is possible. These areas are along the line of the fence at the bottom of the slope and in the furthest corner past the zip wire. These two areas do not have a heavy footfall.
The clerk is also going to deliver a rubbish picker to the local resident.
4. COVID memorial update

The bench has already been received and the cherry trees are being delivered on Wednesday and will be planted/placed on site on Friday 15th October. We would then report this to the Sussex Express commenting that the suggestion for the memorial came from a local resident who also initiated the initial fund raising for the project with the rest being paid by the Ionides Trust. 
5. Notice of AGM for IT in November
AGM will be moved to December or January due to the PC Finance Committee taking place in November
6. Parking issue
It as been noted that illegal parking has started again in the Ionides Trust car park. It was suggested that the surgery be asked if they can resume closing the barrier overnight. 
8.41pm
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